
Baldwin Planning Board 

Meeting Minutes 9/10/2020 

The Chairman called the meeting to order at 7:08PM.  He expressed appreciation for all 

attendees practicing social distancing and wearing masks. 

Roll Call:   Planning Board Members: David Strock, Jo Pierce, Matt Fricker, Matt Sanborn, 

Bob Flint 

Board of Selectmen:  Dwight Warren 

CEO:  Wes Sunderland   

Others: Numerous members of the public and presenters 

Agenda: 

1.  Review the minutes of the last meeting 

2.  Receive Code Enforcement Officer's report on the status of Nature's Wilderness 

Resort, including receipt of requested documents 

3.  Discussion of setting a date for the public hearing on the proposed change to 

Shoreland Zoning Ordinance; 

4.  Discussion with Casco Bay Hemp (Eben Sumner) regarding a walk-in retail 

establishment for medical marijuana in West Baldwin near the intersection of Route 

113/Senator Black Road (possibly it would be a Registered Dispensary under 22 

MRS 2428) 

   

Meeting:  

1. Minutes from the 8/27/2020 meeting, which had been previously distributed to the 

board members, were approved by the board.  The Chairman explained to the 

audience that draft minutes are distributed to the board members via e-mail for 

corrections or additions prior to the meeting so that a final version is available to the 

board at the meeting for approval.  

2. CEO’s report on status of NWR compliance with its’ CUP:  (Jo Pierce recused 

himself from the board for this discussion.)  The CEO distributed to the board 

members a “Report Nature’s Wilderness Resort A review of “conditional use permit” 



requirements” dated 10 September 2020.  The CEO led a review of each item in the 

document, relaying his findings.  These findings were either what he had observed or 

what he had been told by the campground manager.  (A copy of the report is 

attached.)  A number of the items resulted in discussions about the nature of the 

findings and ongoing actions by the campground management.  Some of the items 

were reported completed; others were reported predicted to be completed by the start 

of the 2021 season.  A number were also reported as “conditional” or “verbal” 

completed.    

Following the presentation by the CEO, Bernadette Monette presented the board a 

letter from “Concerned Residents of the Town of Baldwin” concerning violation of 

the campground’s CUP and the lack of state required campground licenses.  The letter 

was signed by 39 residents.  (A copy of the complete letter with attachments is 

enclosed.)  Attached were copies of reports from Maine Department of Health and 

Human Services reporting Imminent Health Hazard Findings issued 6 and 11 August 

2020, and a notice of administrative penalty dated 21 Aug 2020.  The reports 

concerned the violations concerning the pool and drinking water.  The information in 

these documents contradicted what had just been reported by the CEO in his report 

and discussion with the board.   

Taffy Morgan expressed concern about the ongoing issues with the campground and 

the lack of enforcement of the CUP and state guidelines.  The Chairman reported that 

he had talked with the campground manager (Selectman Gerry Brown) about the 

concerns being expressed to the board.  There was a discussion concerning why the 

state notice non-compliance had not resulted in campground not being issued a notice 

of violation of its’ CUP.  The CEO and the Selectman present indicated they didn’t 

believe they had the authority to “close” the campground.  The issue of who enforces 

State rules and statutes versus Town ordinances was discussed by the board, the CEO, 

selectman, and members of the public.  At the end of the discussion, it was moved 

and seconded to invoke item number 5 from the Standard Conditions for Conditional 

Use from the campground’s CUP which states   “The Planning Board may schedule a 

hearing (upon reasonable notice to the Applicant and the public) to determine 

whether: there is a violation of the Approval or any the condition thereof (including 

those contained herein) or any other violation of any provision of local, state, or 

federal law. If the Board determines that a violation has occurred and is either 



continuing or is likely to recur, the Board may rescind this approval or take such other 

action to amend or modify the Approval as the Board deems appropriate to protect the 

public health, safety, or welfare.”  The motion was passed unanimously. 

There was then a request from the public for a traffic study since traffic on Marston’s 

and Senator Black Roads higher than what was believed expected for Phase 1 of the 

campground.  No action was taken by the board at this time. 

3. Dwight Warren reported that the Board of Selectmen had agreed to schedule a special 

town meeting to vote on an amendment to the Shoreland Zoning Ordinance as 

discussed on 27 August 2020.  It was voted to hold a public hearing on the issue prior 

to the 8 October 2020 Planning Board meeting. 

   

4. There was a discussion concerning a notice of interest from Eben Sumner to open a 

medical marijuana business in West Baldwin in the vicinity of the old West Baldwin 

Grange Hall.  There was a discussion by members of the board concerning the town’s 

Land Use Ordinance medical marijuana provisions.  The Chairman recommended that 

Mr. Sumner provide a description of what exactly he would like to do for next 

meeting (24 September 2020) so that the Board could be better able to evaluate it.  

  

5. Matt Sanborn stated that he thought it would be appropriate for the Board of 

Selectmen to send a letter to Nature’s Wilderness Resort concerning the ongoing 

issues with the campground compliance with the CUP.  Dwight Warren said he would 

consult with the town’s attorney to see what is advisable. 

6. A motion to adjourn was moved and seconded.  It was voted unanimously 

Submitted by:  Bob Flint 
































